
HOSPITAL DISTRICT URBAN DESIGN FORUM MEETING MINUTES

Kaiser Building 

2045 Franklin Street, Denver, CO

Tuesday, July 30, 2013

5:30pm

Amended

In attendance were:

Bob Nogueira (Kaiser), Craig Supplee (Enterprise Hill Neighborhood Assn), Gary Branch (PSLMC/RMHC), Craig Demmon (UTOH), Michael Henry (CHUN), Mark McClung (San Rafael), Ben Albus Brooks (City of Denver), Marty Jones (San Rafael), Jep Seman (SCLHS), Tracy Winchester (Five Points Business District, Tracey Herrington (Green Spot), Douglas Smith (City of Denver), Bill Bivens (Gibraltar), Heidi Baskfield (Children’s)

The meeting was called to order at 5:31 PM. The minutes of the last meeting were read and approved. Introductions were made around the room. Brantigan reported that there is an omnibus reconciliation bill pertaining to the zoning code which is being worked on. At the suggestion of Mike Henry he sent documents that the Forum approved three years ago pertaining to hospital districts zoning for consideration by the planning department.

Old Business

Councilman Albus Brooks report 

There is been increasing concern expressed by members of the Forum concerning the number of subsidized housing projects which are looming on the horizon in our neighborhood. Councilman Brooks began the discussion by renewing his commitment to attempt to prevent further over concentration of new homeless services in the area and is encouraging other neighborhoods near downtown to be receptive to housing the homeless. Our organization has a track record of working to promote affordable housing. The effort began with the Uptown Partnership, the low income housing provider that was created by one of our constituent registered neighborhood organizations. It continued from there to the East Village project in the Curtis Park redevelopment. In both of these developments the number of subsidized housing units was preserved and increased density used to create economic diversity. This is perceived as the best way to create low income housing.

Councilman Brooks introduced Doug Smith, the director of housing for Mayor Hancock. He reminds us that the rules for applying for tax credits from CHFA encourage the concentration of poverty. The process of obtaining tax credits is difficult. 25 applications have been presented in the current round in only five will win. Applicants have to provide a qualified plan which applies to a qualified census tract. The evaluation process provides points for how many low-income units are built. The more units that are built and the more poverty-stricken the census tract, the higher the points.

There is no strategic housing plan for the city of Denver at present. An ongoing advisory committee has been appointed to create such a plan, and the focus is to figure out how to incentivize funding of the housing units and types needed. A significant number of people in Denver are “rent burdened. “ There is a significant number of people paying more than 50% of their income for housing. Therefore the Mayor has set as a goal the creation 3000 affordable units in the city in the next five years.

Unfortunately the language used to describe housing carries emotional baggage. “Subsidized housing” raises hackles. All agree that there is a difference between section 8 housing and workforce housing. Terms such as ‘subsidized housing,” “workforce housing” “market rate housing” are poorly defined. Some say that people earning were than 80% of AMI qualify as first-time homebuyers of market rate housing. Sometimes people earning 120% AMI qualify for “affordable housing.” Perhaps it would be more useful to think in terms of low income housing, workforce housing and market rate housing. Again and again during the discussion it was pointed out that housing for people at 50 or 60% of AMI is badly needed in our city. Occupations in this category include people in their 20s and 30s who work in the city. This includes office workers, school teachers, firefighters, nurses and many of entry-level professional positions. All agreed that the city needs to provide housing for all income groups. The question is how to achieve that without creating economic segregation. This will be an ongoing topic for discussion.

25th and Welton.

Tracy Winchester and Tracye Herrington provided a brief description of this project. The target population is people at 50 to 60% AMI, but the numbers of units and their distribution depends on financing. Specific ratios haven’t been decided at the present time. The goal of residential developments in the Welton corridor is to build significant populations of people who can patronize the commercial properties in that area. “Retail follows rooftops.” The Curtis part redevelopment has been helpful, but it’s thought that the properties being redeveloped on Welton would not survive as market rate housing.

Rezoning of 2137 Glenarm

This was discussed at last month’s meeting. It appears that the only reason that this rezoning is being attempted is to make the property more sellable. There are no proposed projects, and the owner is unidentified. If the goal is to convert properties like this into the modern current zoning code in RX-3 would be preferable to MX-5. The chairman is instructed to write a letter to the Planning Board recommending that if any changes made the zoning on this property should be RX-3 rather than MX-5.

23rd and Welton

This project was discussed at the June meeting as well. The minutes reflect positive feelings towards this project. The chairman is instructed to write a letter to the architects thanking them for presenting at our meeting and generally supporting the concept.

Demolition of 2135 Downing Street and the possibility of National Register Designation of San Rafael

Still under consideration

Presbyterian/St. Luke’s – Rocky Mountain Hospital for Children 

Gary Branch reported that the property in 1800 Gilpin is been cleaned up. There has been deep root watering of the trees on the South side and the West side of the property, and further watering is planned. Unfortunately, the city has taken out all of the water taps on that property, fearing that they are contaminated with lead. A box of artifacts from the building in 1800 Gilpin St. has been preserved so they can be used when the hotel is planned for 1801 High St. The possibility of working with CHUN to create an urban garden in that location will be considered.

Children’s Hospital arrangements will be made for a visitation to the murals sometime in the near future.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned

CO Brantigan MD

Chairman
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